## MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE HELD AT BY ZOOM ON WEDNESDAY, 5 JUNE 2024

PRESENT
County Councillor B Baynham (Chair)

County Councillors A Jones and D H Williams

## 1. APPLICATION FOR A VARIATION OF A PREMISES LICENCE

## 1.1. Sub-Committee procedures

The Chair apologised for the delayed start due to technical difficulties. The Chair, Sub-Committee members, officers and speakers introduced themselves.

The Clerk to the Sub-Committee explained the procedures to be followed by the Sub-Committee.

## 1.2. Application to vary a licence

**Premises** – The Parish Hall, Lion Street, Hay On Wye, Powys, HR3 5AD **Applicant** – The Church Council of St. Mary's Church Hay on Wye – represented by Mr S Pritchard and Mr J Boyd-Green

Mrs R Firman - objector

The Licensing Officer presented the Licensing Authority's position as outlined in the report [copy filed with the signed minutes]. He advised that Environmental Health had requested that the licensing hours should be to 2300hrs and the applicant had agreed to this. The Sub-Committee noted that events at which alcohol was sold had been held under Temporary Events Notices. There were no questions for the officer.

Mr Pritchard advised that the change to the licence would make the Parish Hall more appealing to people running events. The Parish Hall is a large building and the Church Council would like to maximise its use. He advised that last year during bad weather the pop-up market stalls could not move into the Hall as it was not licenced for this. Mr Boyd-Green advised that there had not been any trouble at any event held at the Hall. Five events had been held during the previous week during Hay Festival, but this number was unusual, with normally less than one event per month being held. The Church Council wanted to make the booking system easier to manage and easier for event organisers. They would like to have one event per month which would raise more money for the Hall.

In response to questions from the Sub-Committee Mr Boyd-Green advised that the outside space was used for pop-up market stalls. Alcohol could not be sold out there but could be consumed. He advised that if this was a major concern then they did not object to this area being removed from the licence. He indicated that live bands would not perform from this outside space. He advised that if the Hall was booked for a private party, the general public would not have access to it. If a fund raising event was held the general public would then have

access. During the events the previous week one person had come to the Hall to advise that the music was too loud.

Mrs Firman advised the Sub-Committee that the Parish Hall was a great community asset and she and her husband supported its increased use and did not object to the sale of alcohol. She advised that the proposed changes to the licence could cause a public nuisance. There main were the following:

- The volume of noise from the Hall should be mitigated by the doors and windows being kept shut during events
- Windows should be replaced with double glazing
- Hirers bring their own sound system and someone from the Church Council should check the noise levels
- The licenced area should not cover the forecourt area during the evenings
- A policy should be imposed that no drinks should be taken outside, so reducing the noise as much as possible.

In response to a question Mrs Firman advised that if the use of the outside area was restricted to earlier times that would be acceptable.

Mr Boyd-Green in his summing up advised that the Church Council wanted the licence to reflect what it is already doing through Temporary Event Notices and so make it easier to manage and for hirers. In response to a question he advised that someone from the Church Hall Committee does not attend every event but he is contactable. The Licensing Officer advised that the responsibility for the responsible sale of alcohol falls on the whole Committee rather than one person.

All parties confirmed that they were satisfied that they had been able to make their representations.

The Sub-Committee withdrew to consider, in private, the application and the evidence they had heard, with the support of the Clerk.

On their return the Chair announced their decision. In reaching the decision members took into account the relevant written and verbal representations.

RESOLVED	Reason for decision
That the licence be granted as	The Sub-Committee were satisfied
applied for subject to the following:	that the licensing objectives were
a. Live music be restricted to the	promoted pursuant to the Licensing
inside of the premises only after	Act 2003.
8pm	
b. No alcohol shall be sold in the	
outside area after 8pm	
c. No alcohol shall be consumed	
in the outside area after 8pm	
d. New Years Eve – the sale of	
alcohol to cease at 12 midnight,	
music to cease at 12.30am and	
the premises to close at 1am.	

The Chair advised that the Sub-Committee noted the concerns of the objector raised about noise but the sound proofing of the hall was not in the remit of the Sub-Committee but it may be something the Church Committee may wish to address in the future.

The Clerk to the Sub-Committee advised that she would confirm the decision in writing and reminded parties of their right to appeal.

The Chair thanked all for attending.

**County Councillor B Baynham (Chair)**